Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

November 14, 2016
Memorial Hall

7:00 pm
Call to Order:  Chairman Joe Judd called the meeting to order. Others present: Andrew Baker, Robert Manners, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz
Media Present: Diane Broncaccio
Acceptance of Minutes:  Andrew presented a motion to accept the October 31, 2016 minutes as presented. Bob seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News:

· Joe thanked Shelburne voters for coming out for the recent election, and the election workers for their hard work. Shelburne has 1,424 registered voters. Of that amount 1,197 or 83.6% voted on Nov. 8, giving Shelburne one of the highest voter turnouts in the county.

· Bob noted that the "super" moon was shining and urged everyone to go outside and see it. 
· Andrew said he had recently attended the FRCOG annual meeting and had forwarded some information to the other Board members. He noted that some significant improvements to local government had been made as a result of the Municipal Modernization Bill.
Department Liaison Reports:

Highway – Bob reported that the summer's road projects have been completed and the Bassett Bridge is now in place. The highway crew is now catching up on projects such as vehicle maintenance, and brush clearing. One of the trucks is in the process of being fitted for the new truck body that was approved at Annual Town Meeting. 
Pratt Memorial Building  – Excavation has begun for the foundation and drainage work. This will take a week or two. During that time there may be some parking disruptions in the vicinity of the building.
Tax Collection – Andrew will be meeting with Tax Collector Maureen Pike to check on the progress of collecting back taxes.
Police – Joe reported that all was quiet except for an altercation on Bridge Street. It is believed that someone took offense at a bumper sticker on someone else's car. Coffee was said to have been thrown. Joe said the election is over, it is time to move on, and he hopes this sort of thing will not happen again in Shelburne.

Public Comment: None

Appointments:

7:15 pm Eversource Pole Hearing RE: One Pole Old Greenfield Road for Increased Reliability –Tyler, a representative from Eversource explained that the poles in question frequently get hit by storms. By placing one jointly owned pole on the northerly side of Old Greenfield Road and relocating another, reliability would be improved. This would be a minor move to get the poles out of the woods. A motion was put forth by Bob, to allow for the replacement and relocation of poles near Old Greenfield Road for storm hardening and right of way access. Andrew seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.
7:30 pm Eversource/Verizon Pole Hearing RE: Install Two Jointly Owned Poles on Little Mohawk Road For Improved Reliability – This project concerned the relocation of a pole that sits in the middle of the intersection of Little Mohawk and Reynolds Roads. Due to its location the pole has been hit several times and Bob said that it presents a plowing challenge to the highway crew. The pole would be removed and relocated across Little Mohawk Road. Other poles would be installed along Little Mohawk Road. The purpose of this project is storm hardening and ease of access. The hearing closed at 7:22 pm. A motion was put forth by Bob, to allow for the placement of three additional poles at the intersection of Reynolds and Little Mohawk Roads, with the stipulation that the existing pole be pulled out and not just cut off. Andrew seconded this motion, which passed unanimously.
Old Business:

Mass Solarize Program – Andrew is waiting for the final numbers and will present a wrap-up of this project at the next meeting.
Memorial Hall Lease – Bob has not heard back from the Memorial Hall Association.
Shelburne Housing Authority RE: Vacancy State Appointed Seat – Terry said that no interest has been expressed regarding this position. It has been advertised on the town website.
Massachusetts Downtown Initiative Technical Assistance Grant RE: Parking – Through the Technical Assistance Program, MDI provides consultant services to assist a community with its downtown revitalization efforts. Two weeks ago Terry had suggested that the town seek up to $15,000 in funding to update the parking study, delineate public parking areas with signage and further investigate a plan to develop the Deerfield Ave lot. The deadline for the grant is in a few days. Andrew suggested that this would be a good Partnership project, since it would have both municipal and commercial benefit. He felt once a parking consultant was in place the whole village should be considered not just the Shelburne side. He mentioned the Salmon Falls project, which would also involve creating parking. Bob and Joe indicated that they felt Shelburne should be the focus of the grant, partially because for the past several months parking has been a major topic of discussion among several town boards. Terry said the Planning Board clerk had alerted her to the grant. However, the Planning Board favored doing a parking study through the FRCOG instead of through the grant. A Special Town Meeting would be needed to appropriate money for a FRCOG study. The Planning Board is currently working on revising the parking bylaws. Bob has seen a draft copy and has some strong reservations. Planning Board Chair John Wheeler had asked to the meeting but as he was not on the agenda, it was felt that having him come at a later meeting was more appropriate. Bob and Joe felt that as responsible stewards of the town finances, applying for a $15,000 grant would be a better idea than using $15,000 of town funds. Terry said that the grant specifies that it would go to only one municipality. That indicates that perhaps the Partnership would not qualify, since it include two towns. The grant requires proof of public and private effort. Andrew will get a letter of support for this grant from the Partnership.
New Business: 

FY'15 CDBG Budget Amendment for West County Food pantry – Community Action has completed its review of sources of income and funding and has seen a need to shift funding to personnel from administrative expense allocations. The funding for food purchase is not affected and the total expenses remain the same. Andrew, seconded by Bob, made a motion, to approve the CDBG changes as proposed. The vote in favor was unanimous.
Other Business:
Bid For 2005 Ford Crown Victoria – The former police vehicle, with 166,000 miles on it, has been advertised for sale in various places, and received no offers. It was finally placed near the road near the highway garage and now an offer, of $200 has been received. This is considerably more than what would be gained if the vehicle went for scrap. A motion was put forward by Bob to accept the offer of $200 for the 2005 Crown Victoria. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Sustainable Materials Recovery Grant – The town has been awarded a Sustainable Materials Recovery Program Municipal Grant and will receive up to $7,500 for a compactor for the collection of mixed paper. The use of the compactor will greatly reduce the number of trips to the landfill. The total cost of the compactor, which includes purchase, installation, and site work will be about $15,000. The additional money will need to be voted by Town Meeting.
Proposed Parking Bylaw Changes – The Planning Board will be discussing proposed changes to existing parking bylaws at a Nov. 30 meeting. Public input is sought. Planning Board Chair John Wheeler had asked to attend tonight's Board meeting, to discuss this topic but the request came in too late. The Planning Board, or at least its Chair will be encouraged to attend the next Select Bard meeting. Joe would like to know the reasoning behind the existing parking bylaws.
Tree Trimming – Chip Hager leases several acres of apple trees from the town and would like to do some trimming. He has spoken with Highway Superintendent Mark Shippee about the matter.

Correspondence: 
Martha Thurber, BEST Chair RE: Proposed Action Plan for Sustainability at MTRSD – Board members have received an email from Martha outlining a plan of action which could involve constructing a new school or an addition at the Mohawk campus to house all the elementary school students, and in the meantime consolidating students. The timeline for the entire action plan extends over several years. The BEST Committee is looking for public input.
Town Hall IT Project ​– Terry is close to finalizing an executive summary and action plan regarding the town’s IT infrastructure and computer needs at Town Hall. The study was made possible using grant money.  The funds will also cover the cost of anti-virus software and a new firewall.  Additional funding will be sought at Town Meeting for full upgrade.
Public Comment: None

Adjournment: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:11 p.m. Andrew seconded the motion. Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney
Recording Secretary
